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The latter part of the present century has been marked by considerable 
debate about the effectiveness of education in Australia.  Education at 
all levels of schooling and at university has been the subject of 
numerous reports that have led commonwealth and state governments to 
introduce fundamental changes to the nature, structure and funding of 
education in Australia.  In NSW, for instance, the Scott Committee 
report has led to a reorganisation of school education in that state, 
and the national reports of the Finn and Mayer Committees are having 
school systems consider more closely the development of key 
competencies as outcomes of education.  The Dawkins White Paper of 1988 
abolished the binary system of universities and colleges of advanced 
education by encouraging amalgamations between institutions and forming 
a national unified system of higher education.  That initiative has 
been followed by further policy statements addressing the future 
development of higher education in 1990s and the pursuit of quality.

In 
all of this debate and rapidly occurring change, the systematic 
gathering and publishing of survey data from the key players in the 
education process has rarely been attempted.  In higher education, what 
do administrators, teachers and lecturers, business executives and 
personnel managers, and the students themselves consider to be the most 
important objectives of education?  What agreement and disagreement is 
there between those groups in determining what are the desired 
characteristics of university graduates and what standards are 
currently achieved in developing those qualities in university 
graduates?  What examples are there of university-business cooperation 
in professional education and what do the different groups consider to 
be the desirability of such cooperation?  In two earlier surveys 
(Business/Higher Education Round Table, 1991, 1992), perspectives about 
those matters were gathered from university vice-chancellors and 
lecturers, and from business chief executives and managers.  
Interesting and, in some respects, surprising results emerged.  There 



was considerable agreement between these diverse groups in their 
responses to the questions asked, but also some areas of strong 
disagreement.  In this third survey student views are canvassed.  Many 
of the questions asked were drawn from the earlier surveys permitting 
comparisons to be made.  Some questions about student assessment of 
university courses and teaching, however, break new ground.

METHOD

The study was undertaken with the cooperation of members of a graduate 
student business association - Association Internationaledes Etudiants 
en Science Economiques et Commerciales (AISEC)- and was confined to a 
national sample of undergraduate students in faculties of business and 

commerce.  Ten Australian universities with such faculties or schools 
were selected at random and executive members of AISEC in each of those 
universities had responsibility for arranging and administering the 
questionnaire to around 100 senior students during one of their classes 
at the end of the 1992 academic year.  One university did not 
participate, and of the remaining nine universities returns were 
received from 535 students (ranging from 42 returns from the lowest 
responding university to 84 from the highest).  The return rate of 
approximately 60% was considered to be highly satisfactory for such a 
survey.  Universities in all States of Australia with the exception of 
Tasmania are represented.

RESULTS

OBJECTIVES AND EMPHASES OF SECONDARY
AND UNIVERSITY EDUCATION

As in the earlier survey the first part of the questionnaire addressed 
the issue of objectives of secondary and university education.  Two 
questions were asked.  One question asked participants to indicate 
whether they considered the emphasis given to particular objectives was 
'Too little', 'Just right', or ëToo great'.  The second question asked 
respondents to rank the set of objectives listed in order of 
importance.  The rankings of the objectives of secondary education by 
the students are summarized in Table 1, and of university education in 
Table 2.  Rankings from the earlier survey involving university 
lecturers and business personnel managers are also included.  One 
objective included in the present survey was not included in the 
earlier survey.  That objective was: Learning skills of cooperation and 
teamwork.

TABLE 1:Mean student rankings of objectives for secondary education in 
order of importance (ranks for university lecturers (U)/ business 



managers (B) are also presented)

TABLE 2:Mean student rankings of objectives for university education in 
order of importance (ranks for university lecturers (U)/ business 
managers (B) are also presented)

Secondary Education

With respect to secondary education the students clearly give most 
importance to the development of general skills to do with 
communicating, thinking and decision-making, and coooperation and 
teamwork.  Next in importance is learning a broad range of general 
academic subjects, and developing standards of personal conduct.  These 
general objectives relating to skills, knowledge and attitudes are 
given greater importance than learning vocational skills and knowledge 
about the workplace.

The student survey results confirm that this ranking of objectives has 
very wide acceptance.  The rankings are remarkably similar to those of 
the university lecturers and business managers reported in Table 1 and 
also to the rankings obtained in an earlier study involving university 
vice-chancellors and business chief executive officers.   As with the 
earlier surveys the results support the view that secondary education 
should, first and foremost, provide a broad general education with a 
skill focus.  While specific aspects of the preparation for a vocation 
are important, they were not considered as important as learning 
general academic subjects and the range of general skills.

University Education

The results again confirm the importance of general skill development 
in university education.  Development of thinking and decision making 
skills are ranked first, communication skills are ranked second and the 
development of skills of cooperation and teamwork are ranked fourth.  
For this student sample, therefore, such skill development is an 
important common objective for both secondary and university education. 
 Unlike secondary education, however, next in importance for university 
education is preparation for a vocation that comes from the study of 
practical and theoretical professional subjects.   Furthermore, study 
of abroad range of general academic subjects is ranked at the bottom of 
the list.

As before, the results are generally in strong agreement with those 
from the earlier surveys.   It is interesting that the students rank 
the learning of a broad range of general academic subjects below the 
other objectives.  In doing that they are in agreement with the 
business respondents in the earlier survey (who also ranked it last) 
but at odds with the sample of university lecturers who ranked it as 



the fourth most important objective.

The results of the present survey confirm the conclusion reached in the 
earlier surveys supporting the view "of a broad general secondary 
education followed by a professionally orientated university education, 
with a further very strong concentration, at both levels, on the 
development of skills in communication, thinking, decision-making and 
teamwork" (Business/Higher Education Round Table, 1991, p14).

The second part of the first question asked the students to indicate 
the extent to which they believed sufficient emphasis was given to each 
of the objectives listed for secondary and university education.  In 
Tables 3 and 4 the responses are tabulated.

TABLE 3:Appropriateness of emphases given to achieving secondary 
education objectives

The results are quite revealing.  Generally the students are very 
critical of the current emphasis given to the objectives of secondary 
education listed.  More than half of the respondents indicated that too 
little emphasis was being given to the development of the three sets of 
general skills ranked highest among the objectives.  A very large 
two-thirds or more of the sample responded that they believed not 
enough emphasis is given to learning thinking and decision making 
skills, learning about work and career choice, engaging in practical 
studies for learning vocational skills, and receiving on-the-job work 
experience.  While many of these vocationally related objectives were 
ranked as being of lower importance than other objectives in the list, 
this result indicates that the students still regard them as being an 
important component of secondary education.  The students are less 
critical of the emphasis given to learning a broad range of general 
subjects, but even with that objective thirty percent believed too 
little emphasis was being given.

TABLE 4:Appropriateness of emphases given to achieving university 
education objectives.

The predominant response about university education is to indicate 
again that too little emphasis is being given to achieving the 
objectives listed.  Three-quarters of the respondents believe that too 

little emphasis is given to providing on-the-job work experience, and 
more than half indicate that too little emphasises given to 
professional studies of a practical nature, to learning about work and 
career choice, and to developing standards of personal conduct.  As 
before the responses indicate the importance students attach to 
practical experiences of a professional nature as a component of their 
professional studies.  In this regard it is also of interest that 30% 



of respondents believed that too great an emphasis is placed on 
theoretical studies of a professional nature.

DESIRED CHARACTERISTICS OF GRADUATES

The second part of the questionnaire, as in the earlier surveys, 
explored student views as to the emphasis placed upon and standards 
achieved in developing a range of desirable characteristics in 
graduates.  The characteristics nominated and the results from the 
survey are summarized in Table 5.  In the earlier surveys university 
lecturers and business people had been quite critical of standards 
achieved by graduates as to those characteristics.  The results 
demonstrate that the students are also generally critical. 

TABLE 5:Amount of emphasis given in courses to developing suggested 
characteristics of university graduates: Student respondents.

It is only in respect of theoretical knowledge in the professional 
field and of capacity to work with a minimum of supervision that a 
majority of respondents consider that a strong or very strong emphasis 
is provided in their university courses.  In contrast, 40% or more of 
respondents considered that little or no emphasis was given to the 
development of specific work skills, ability to apply knowledge to the 
workplace, and the understanding of business ethics.

TABLE 6:Current standards reached by graduates from business faculties: 
Student respondents

The results reported in Table 6 indicate that around a third or more of 
respondents considered that standards achieved by graduates from their 
faculties were poor or very poor in respect of:

developing specific work skills (46.6%);
understanding business ethics (46.0%);
ability to apply knowledge to the workplace (43.9%);
general business knowledge (34.7%);
capacity to use computer technology (33.3%); and,
broad background of general knowledge (32.3%).

It is significant that these characteristics are predominantly ones of 
direct relevance to workplace career goals.  It is also significant 
that as many as a quarter of the respondents considered the standards 
achieved by graduates in their faculties were poor in relation to the 
highly regarded general skill areas of communicating, capacity to make 
decisions and solve problems, and capacity for cooperation and 
teamwork.

The result confirms that views about low standards of achievement among 



university graduates in areas of importance are not confined to people 
from the university and business communities but are acknowledged by 
the students themselves.

DESIRABILITY OF ASSISTANCE FROM BUSINESS

As in the earlier surveys, the results reported in Table 7 indicate 
that the students generally agreed that assistance from the business 
community and from government departments was welcomed.  The assistance 
considered to be most desirable (with an 85% response) was work 
experience opportunities for students.  Student views about the 
importance of this type of assistance were explored in greater detail 
in a further set of questions about their degree programs.

TABLE 7:Desirability of assistance provided by business: Student 
respondents

ASSESSMENT OF COURSES AND TEACHING

Receiving on-the-job work experience was the category most commonly 
chosen as receiving too little or far too little emphasis in both 
secondary and university education.  It was also the category most 
commonly nominated as being desirable or highly desirable for business 
to assist universities.  In a number of professional degree programs 
such on-the-job work experience is integrated fully into the 
curriculum.  Clinical experience in medical and nursing degrees and 
practicum experiences in education degrees provide examples.

The results indicate that it is rare for undergraduate programs in 
business or commerce to incorporate a required component that gives 
experience in applying university learning in an actual work setting.  
Almost three-quarters of the respondents indicated that such a 
component was not a part of their degree.  Of those answering that way, 
however, 44.8% believed such a component should be a compulsory part of 
their degree and a further 42.7% believed it should be an optional 
component.  The student respondents clearly see such a component as a 
desirable part of a degree program in business and commerce.

Of the 27.6% of respondents who answered that such a component was 
included in their degree, 44% answered that the amount of time provided 
for the component was "too little", while 46.3% answered that it was 
"just right".  Most of those students also considered that such work 
experience should be provided throughout the degree program rather than 
early in the program or late in the program. They were also very 
positive about work experiences they had engaged in, with only 11.4% 
replying that the quality of the experience was low or very low.

The opportunity to experience work as part of their professional 



programs is clearly of great importance and interest to students, and a 
component they consider should be included either as a compulsory or 
optional part of a business degree.  Having chosen a professional 
career it is understandable that they would like their studies to 
incorporate experiences in the professional workplace.

A further question called for more general reactions to their 
university courses.  With respect to university teaching facilities and 
resources, as may be observed in Table 8, between a third and a half of 
the students rated as poor or very poor:

spaces and resources for practical work (53.7%);
access to computers for completing assignments (46.4%);
teaching spaces for lectures (37.8%) and tutorials (35.4%);
class sizes (35.1%).

Table 8:Business student assessment of courses and teaching

Responses about courses and the quality of teaching were rather mixed.  
Almost half of the respondents rated the intellectual challenge of 
courses as good or very good, and a further third rated it as adequate. 
  Similar proportions responded positively about the teaching skills of 
their lecturers.  The large majority also considered access to 
libraries and the library facilities themselves to be adequate or 
good/very good.  More than one third of the respondents, however, 
considered the interest level of courses and the practical relevance of 
courses to be poor or very poor.  A similar proportion considered 
career counselling provided by the university to be poor or very poor.

The most positive reaction of the students, therefore, was about the 
intellectual challenge provided by courses.  Almost as positive were 
responses about the teaching skills of lecturers with 32% of 
respondents rating them as good or very good, 45% as adequate, and 23% 
as poor or very poor.  Despite this generally positive result, it is of 
concern that almost a quarter of the students sampled checked the poor 
or very poor categories.  At a time when the quality of teaching in 
universities is under review, this result indicates an area where 
considerable improvement might be called for.

The finding that almost 40% of respondents considered the practical 
relevance of courses and the interest value of courses to be poor or 
very poor is likely to be related.  As we have seen in other parts of 
this report, students are looking for a closer relationship between 
course work and the skills and knowledge necessary for the workplace 
they aspire to enter.  They are often highly motivated about entering 
their chosen profession, yet find much of their university studies 
apparently lacking in relevance for the work of that profession and 



consequently interest levels in courses suffer as well.

The negative views about facilities and resources provided for 
lectures, tutorials and practical work are also of concern.  At a time 
of financial restraint by governments in relation to higher education 
it is likely that such facilities will be further eroded rather than 
improved over the foreseeable future.  Increasingly it is likely that 
universities, with government encouragement, will look to contributions 
from business (e.g., in the way of donations of equipment for practical 
work) and from student fees, to help alleviate the problem.

GENERAL ATTITUDES TO EDUCATION

A final part of the survey asked a number of questions about general 
attitudes to education that had also been asked in the earlier surveys. 
 The results are summarised in Table 10.  Interestingly, strongest 
agreement among the students occurred for the item - "It is highly 
desirable that university staff have had experience of work outside of 
education".  This may well again reflect the career orientation of the 
students and their belief that those teaching professional studies 
should have had experience of working in the profession.  The students 
were also strongly of the view that universities should provide 
opportunities for part-time study at both the undergraduate and 
graduate levels.  In an earlier survey university lecturers strongly 
agreed with the importance of providing part-time studies for graduate 
students but were less enthusiastic about providing such opportunities 
for undergraduate students.

Another difference from the results of the earlier surveys occurred 
with the statement that "Undergraduate education for the professions 
should include general studies drawn from the Humanities, Social 

Sciences and Sciences, in addition to professional studies".   One 
third of the students disagreed as compared with 14.3% of the 
university lecturers and 17.8% of the business managers.  Again this 
result probably reflects the strong career orientation of many students 
in professional faculties who see such general studies as distracting 
them from their career goals.

The students, as with the respondents to the other surveys, strongly 
agreed with the propositions that "present average levels of 
professional skill will need to be raised considerably during the next 
decade if Australia is to maintain its international competitiveness", 
and that "education for the professions is a life-long task requiring 
more coordination of the contributions of universities and business 
than is presently the case".



TABLE 9:Business students' general attitudes to education

DISCUSSION

The survey has identified useful information about student attitudes to 
their university education and helped clarify some important issues.  
In a result that some would find unexpected there is much common ground 
between the views of the students and those of staff from universities 
and business.  There is a good deal of agreement about objectives of 
education, about the desirability of emphases given in course teaching, 
and about the standards achieved by graduates on a range of 
characteristics.

Taken together, the perspectives drawn from this and the earlier two 
surveys provide a remarkably consistent view of education with only 
quite rare instances of disagreement.  There is a high level of 
agreement about what higher education should be aiming for and 
achieving.  There is also, however, a high level of agreement as to 
where the universities fall short in terms of their emphases and 
standards.

In their university education the students find that most emphasis is 
placed on theoretical knowledge-based studies relating to the 
profession they wish to enter.  While those studies are intellectually 
challenging, many of the students find them to be lacking in relevance 
and interest value.   The students do not find much emphasis on the 
careful development of such important general skills as communicating, 
decision making, problem solving and cooperating.  Nor is there much 
emphasis on the gaining of practical professional skills and experience 
or even on gaining a sense of the practical relevance of their 
theoretical studies.  They have to wait several years until graduation 
before they have a taste of the world of work in their profession.  The 
worlds of education and of work appear to be kept quite separate.  
There is little provision of experiences, especially practical 
experiences, to ease the transition from one world to the other.

The issue here is not whether university education should be vocational 
in the sense of training specific skills for the workplace.   There is 
general agreement that a narrowly conceived and delivered vocational 
orientation would not be in the best interests of Australiaís need for 
a flexible, adaptable and clever workforce.  All participants in the 
three completed surveys are agreed that highest priority needs to be 
given to the development of general skills of communicating, making 
decisions and learning to cooperate and work in teams.  High priority 
is also given to a thorough-going program of theoretical and practical 
studies in the professional field.  The challenge is to integrate 

within this structure a planned series of experiences that facilitate 
the transition from educational institution to the workplace.  Such a 



planned series of experiences, for instance, might start with the 
understanding of theoretical concepts and principles in the 
professional field, explore their relevance for professional usage, and 
then provide practical experience in applying them in the work-place.

The last step is greatly facilitated if there are practicum experiences 
or work placements provided as part of the degree.  It appears that 
such experiences would be highly valued by the students and would do 
much to improve the preparation of students for entering the 
professional workplace.   Cooperative education programs linking 
university and business and providing students with planned work 
experiences during their university studies provide an example of a 
relatively recent attempt to meet this need.  In some courses the 
attempt is made to simulate work experience through the use of problem 
based learning and other similar techniques, but one suspects that such 
methods would be regarded by many students as being a pale imitation of 
the "real thing".  Of course, some students obtain practical experience 
through their own self-organised part-time work during term time or 
vacations.

The question arises as to whether the results reported here will apply 
equally to students from faculties other than business and commerce.  
There is a need to follow this study with surveys that address that 
question, perhaps again using the excellent services of AISEC members.  
Of particular interest might be a comparison of student attitudes 
between faculties having an integrated work experience component and 
those that do not.  It might also be of value to identify and describe 
exemplary approaches used in Australian universities to integrate 
workplace experiences into degree programs.
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